Home > Warren, Lindsay Carter

Warren, Lindsay Carter III

Warren, Lindsay Carter

by W. Lee Johnston, 1996

16 Dec. 1889-28 Dec. 1976

Lindsay Carter Warren, lawyer, legislator, congressman, and comptroller general of the United States, was born in Washington, <u>Beaufort County</u> [2], the son of Charles Frederic and Elizabeth Mutter Blount Warren. He attended the <u>Bingham School</u> [3] in <u>Asheville</u> [4] and <u>The University of North Carolina</u> [5] (1906–8), where he also studied law in 1911–12. Admitted to the bar in 1912, he served as Beaufort County attorney and chairman of the county Democratic executive



"Demonstrates new signature machine to house member. Washington, D.C., March 18 [1938]. The latest is the automatic electric signature machine invented by Glenn W. Watson, (left) who is shown in this picture demonstrating it to Rep. Lindsay C. Warren of North Carolina." Presented on Library of Congress.

^[6] committee from 1912 to

1925. In 1917 and 1919 he was a member of the state senate. Associated with <u>O. Max Gardner</u> [7] politically, he succeeded Gardner as president pro tempore of the senate when Gardner became lieutenant governor. Gardner, Warren, and J. Melville Broughton were the mainstays of a group of Young Turks in the <u>Democratic party</u> [8] that opposed the Simmons-Bailey faction.

In the 1920 special session of the legislature on<u>woman suffrage [9]</u>, Warren opposed its champion, Gardner; outmaneuvering the proponents, he defeated the proposed amendment in the senate. He served in the house in 1923–25, including the special session in 1924 on state ports.

Warren was elected as a Democrat from the First District to the Sixty-ninth Congress in 1924 and to the seven succeeding Congresses. He remained extremely active in both state and Democratic party affairs. At home he was chairman of the Democratic conventions of 1930 and 1934 and temporary chairman and keynote speaker of the 1938 convention. In 1929 and 1931 he was seriously mentioned as a candidate for governor but refused to run. In 1931 he served on the North Carolina Constitutional Commission and joined Josiah Bailey [10] and Robert R. Reynolds to lead the fight for the repeal of Prohibition.

Warren's career in Congress was greatly influenced by his close friend and political mentor, Speaker and later Vice-President John Nance Garner. Warren was chairman of the House Accounts Committee and served on the following committees: Roads, Special Conservation of Wildlife Resources, Merchant Marine and Fisheries, Select Government Reorganization, and Expenditures in the Executive Departments. His areas of legislative expertise included agriculture, rivers and harbors, the Coast Guard, conservation, and government reorganization. He sponsored and acted as floor leader for the passage of the Merchant Marine Act, <u>Cape Hatteras National Seashore Act</u>[11], <u>Wright Brothers National</u> <u>Memorial</u> [12], Executive Reorganization Act of 1939, and Congressional Reapportionment Act of 1940.

On Capitol Hill he was recognized as a skilled parliamentarian and a master of House rules. Although he had a reputation as an effective and influential New Dealer, he did not support President Franklin D. Roosevelt's proposal to pack the Supreme Court. He was twice elected Speaker pro tempore of the House and for a short period after Speaker William B. Bankhead's death, he acted as majority leader. Warren left the House on 1 Nov. 1940 to become comptroller general of the United States; it was as head of the General Accounting Office that he made his most indelible contribution to the nation.

The GAO was in disorder when Warren took over. Since its creation by the Budget and Accounting Act of 1921, the GAO had lacked progressive and innovative leadership. In August 1941, to try to bring some order to the GAO, he created a special planning and budget section. As war spending escalated, he separated cost-plus and other war contracts from the regular audits. On 18 Aug. 1942 he established a division to audit war contracts with field offices throughout the country. Warren argued often and long, but unsuccessfully, for a GAO audit of terminated war contracts, but the <u>Contract</u> <u>Settlement Act of 1944</u> [13] excluded a meaningful GAO audit from the settlement process.

Another initial concern was the GAO's limited, or total absence of, review of government corporations. From early 1943 to December 1945, when the <u>Government Corporation Control Act</u> [14] was passed, he required GAO audits of the financial transactions of these corporations. To carry out the new commercial-type audits, he created a Corporation Audits Division staffed by professional public accountants. He also was instrumental in including in the <u>1946 Legislative Reorganization</u> <u>Act</u> [15] provisions that the GAO was authorized to determine whether public funds were administered economically and efficiently, and the Committee on Expenditures in the Executive Department was established to receive GAO reports. In 1952 this became the Committee on Government Operations.

By 1947 Warren's initiatives were taking new directions, as he, Secretary of the Treasury John W. Snyder, and Director of the Budget James E. Webb joined forces to improve accounting, budgeting, and financial reporting procedures. The agenda of these men, their staffs, and the Senate Committee on Expenditures became public knowledge, but the real work in this area was the result of the problem-solving approach of the North Carolina triumvirate: Warren, Webb, and Undersecretary of the Treasurer O. Max Gardner. These three Tar Heels laid the foundations for the Joint Accounting Improvement Program, and Warren formed an Accounting System Division in the GAO to supervise it. The program's significance lay in recognizing the executive branch's concern with management in accounting systems. The GAO redirected its approach from prescribing accounting systems to consulting with agencies in developing accounting methods.

During the same period Warren adopted a comprehensive audit program employing commercial-type audits. These were built on the GAO's experiences in auditing government corporations and its new responsibilities under the Federal Property and Administration Services Act of 1949 for prescribing property accounting systems and auditing them. The Joint Accounting Improvement Program and the Comprehensive Audit Program required the GAO to recruit experts to develop modern financial management practices. These basic changes were enacted into law by the <u>Budget and Accounting Procedures Act of 1950</u> [16], which placed the major responsibility for financial management practices on the departments and agencies. It allowed the GAO to use the comprehensive audit approach to look beyond simple legality and the propriety of expenditures.

Warren's tenure was characterized by basic redirections in the GAO's role: from antagonism towards executive departments and agencies to cooperation, from limited support of Congress to extensive and detailed programs of aid (audit reports and reviews to Congress increased fivefold), from cursory audits of millions of vouchers to a comprehensive audit, from a policy of concentrating auditing in Washington to audits at regional offices, and finally, a European office, and from GAO mandates on accounting systems to a cooperative program with the Bureau of the Budget and the Treasury Department—the Budget and Accounting Procedures Act of 1950. During the same period Warren withstood an attack by the first Hoover Commission, which had recommended severely limiting the GAO's independence of the executive.

During Warren's last years as comptroller general he reorganized the GAO so that it could better carry out the new directions in accounting procedures he instituted. He proudly pointed to the 1941–54 collections of the GAO, \$915 million —more than twice the cost of running the GAO. He also reduced the GAO staff from a peak of 14,906 in 1946 to 5,890 in 1954 while, at the same time, upgrading the personnel.

For reasons of health Warren retired on 30 Apr. 1954 and returned to North Carolina, where he spent much time on the <u>Outer Banks</u> [17]. On 24 Apr. 1958 he participated in the dedication of the <u>Cape Hatteras National Seashore</u> [18], celebrating his bill of 1937 that created the first national seashore park.

In 1959 he returned to the scene of his earliest legislative battles, the state senate. He successfully led fights against legislative reapportionment and court reform, and for toll-free bridges across Alligator River and Oregon Inlet.

Warren ended his public service in that same chamber. The *News and Observer* explained that although he chaired no committee, represented only a rural area, and was not any more brilliant than several of his peers, he was "the most powerful man in the 1961 Legislature." He dominated its last session—the last to meet in the old state capitol—by controlling a sizable bloc of votes on three key issues: state senatorial redistricting, court reform, and congressional redistricting. His plan for the redistricting of the state senate was accepted despite the objections from representatives of the more populous areas. Further, he amended the proposed Bell-Taylor amendment to the constitution by maintaining

the control of the courts with the legislature. Warren believed that the legislature—not the executive or the judiciary—was the true instrument of the people's will. Last, he redrew the congressional boundaries so that eastern North Carolina, though losing population, did not lose a representative. His arguments to sacrifice a Republican and not a Democrat, and his balancing of the political powers in the state, led to the Jonas-Kitchen Bill.

On 10 May 1962 he attended the dedication of the Lindsay Warren Bridge connecting the mainland of the state to the Outer Banks. His health prevented his attending the dedication of the Lindsay Warren Visitor Center at the Fort Raleigh National Historic Site [19] in 1966.

On 27 Jan. 1916 Lindsay married Emily Diana Harris. They had two sons, Lindsay C., Jr., and Charles Frederic, and a daughter, Emily Carter Warren (Jones). He was an Elk and a member of St. Peter's Episcopal Church in <u>Washington</u> [20], N.C. He was buried in <u>Oakdale Cemetery</u> [21], Washington.

References:

Biog. Dir. Am. Cong. [22] (1971).

J. D. Brown, "<u>The U.S. General Accounting Office's Changing Focus as the Federal Government's Auditor, 1921–1972</u>_[23]" (Ph.D. diss., George Washington University, 1973).

Charlotte Observer, 30 May 1959.

Life magazine, 20 Mar. 1939.

"Lindsay Carter Warren: Comptroller General of the United States, 1940–1954,"GAO Review (Spring 1977).

Manteo Coastland Times, 11 May 1962.

Joseph L. Morrison, Governor O. Max Gardner: A Power in North Carolina and New Deal Washington [24] (1971).

David Porter, "<u>Representative Lindsay Warren, the Water Bloc, and the Transportation Act of 1940[25]</u>," *North Carolina Historical Review* 50 (July 1973).

Elmer L. Puryear, *Democratic Party Dissension in North Carolina*, 1928–1936[26] (1962).

Raleigh News and Observer, 12 Dec. 1959, 29 Apr., 25 June 1961.

C. Wingate Reed, *Beaufort County: Two Centuries of Its History*[27] (1972).

Anna Rothe, ed., *Current Biography: Who's News and Why*, 1949[28] (1949 [portrait]).

Time magazine, 3 Apr. 1939.

Mrs. Emily Harris Warren, personal contact, 25 Apr. 1979.

Lindsay C. Warren Papers [29] (Southern Historical Collection, University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill).

Washington [D.C.] Post, 1 Jan. 1977.

Winston-Salem Sentinel, 1 June 1961.

Additional Resources:

Chapel Hill, N.C. : North Caroliniana Society. "A resumé of two historic adventures." Internet Archive. <u>https://archive.org/details/resumoftwohistor50warr</u> [30] (accessed June 10, 2014).

Harris & Ewing Collection. [Demonstrates new signature machine to house member. Washington, D.C., March 18. The latest is the automatic electric signature machine invented by Glenn W. Watson, (left) who is shown in this picture demonstrating it to Rep. Lindsay C. Warren of North Carolina, 3/18/38]. Library of Congress. <u>http://www.loc.gov/pictures/collection/hec/item/hec2009010955/ [31]</u> (accessed June 10, 2014).

National Archives and Records Administration. "Federal Laws, Policy & Regulations." National Archives and Records Administration. <u>http://www.archives.gov/records-mgmt/laws/ [32]</u> (accessed June 10, 2014).

Search results for 'Warren, Lindsay Carter, 1889-1976' in North Carolina Highway Historical Marker Program: <u>https://www.ncdcr.gov/about/history/division-historical-resources/nc-highway-historical-marker-program/Markers.aspx?sp=map&sv=B-61 [33] (accessed June 10, 2014).</u>

Stroud, Virgil C. "A Political Maneuver That Backired." The Western Political Quarterly. Vol. 17, No. 1 (1964): pp. 125-133. http://www.jstor.org/stable/445377 [34] (accessed June 9, 2014).

Trask, Roger R. 1996. Defender of the pu blic itnerest: the General Accounting Office, 1921-1966. Washington, D.C.: U.S. General Accounting Office. <u>https://www.worldcat.org/title/defender-of-the-public-interest-the-general-accounting-office-</u>

<u>1921-1966/oclc/35325397</u> [35] (accessed June 10, 2014).

Image Credits:

Harris & Ewing Collection. [Demonstrates new signature machine to house member. Washington, D.C., March 18. The latest is the automatic electric signature machine invented by Glenn W. Watson, (left) who is shown in this picture demonstrating it to Rep. Lindsay C. Warren of North Carolina, 3/18/38]. Library of Congress. <u>http://www.loc.gov/pictures/collection/hec/item/hec2009010955/ [31]</u> (accessed June 10, 2014).

Subjects:

Biographies [36] Government agencies [37] Law and legal history [38] Lawyers [39] Politics and government [40] **Authors:** Johnston, W. Lee, Jr. [41] **Origin - location:** Beaufort County [42] Washington County [42] Washington County [43] Asheville [44] University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill [45] Raleigh [46] **From:** Dictionary of North Carolina Biography, University of North Carolina Press.[47]

1 January 1996 | Johnston, W. Lee, Jr.

Source URL: https://ncpedia.org/biography/warren-lindsay-carter

Links

[1] https://ncpedia.org/biography/warren-lindsay-carter [2] https://ncpedia.org/geography/beaufort [3] https://ncpedia.org/biography/warren-lindsay-carter [2] https://ncpedia.org/geography/beaufort [3] https://ncpedia.org/biography/warren-lindsay-carter [2] https://ncpedia.org/geography/beaufort [3] https://ncpedia.org/biography/beaufort [3] https://ncpedia.org/biography/bio https://ncpedia.org/geography/asheville [5] https://ncpedia.org/university-north-carolina-chapel-hi [6] http://www.loc.gov/pictures/resource/hec.24257/? co=hec [7] https://ncpedia.org/biography/gardner-oliver-maxwell-o [8] https://ncpedia.org/democratic-party [9] https://ncpedia.org/women-suffrage [10] https://ncpedia.org/biography/bailey-josiah-william [11] https://www.nps.gov/history/history/online_books/caha/caha_ah.pdf [12] https://www.nps.gov/wrbr/index.htm [13] http://scholarship.law.duke.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=2210&context=lcp [14] http://www.jstor.org/stable/1949323 [15] https://bulk.resource.org/gao.gov/79-601/00001E13.pdf [16] http://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/31/subtitle-II/chapter-11 [17] https://ncpedia.org/outer-banks [18] https://ncpedia.org/cape-hatteras-nationalseashore [19] https://www.nps.gov/fora/index.htm [20] https://ncpedia.org/geography/washington [21] https://ncpedia.org/oakdale-cemetery [22] http://bioguide.congress.gov/scripts/biodisplay.pl?index=W000166 [23] https://www.worldcat.org/title/us-general-accounting-offices-changing-focus-asthe-federal-governments-auditor-1921-1972/oclc/229041559 [24] https://www.worldcat.org/title/governor-o-max-gardner-a-power-in-north-carolinaand-new-deal-washington/oclc/129156 [25] http://www.jstor.org/stable/23529801 [26] https://www.worldcat.org/title/democratic-party-dissension-innorth-carolina-1928-1936/oclc/1497737 [27] https://www.worldcat.org/title/beaufort-county-two-centuries-of-its-history/oclc/3533420 [28] https://www.worldcat.org/title/current-biography-whos-news-and-why-1949/oclc/59658448 [29] http://www2.lib.unc.edu/mss/inv/w/Warren,Lindsay_C.html [30] https://archive.org/details/resumoftwohistor50warr [31] http://www.loc.gov/pictures/collection/hec/item/hec2009010955/ [32] http://www.archives.gov/records-mgmt/laws/ [33] https://www.ncdcr.gov/about/history/division-historical-resources/nc-highway-historical-marker-program/Markers.aspx?sp=map&sv=B-61 [34] http://www.jstor.org/stable/445377 [35] https://www.worldcat.org/title/defender-of-the-public-interest-the-general-accounting-office-1921-1966/oclc/35325397 [36] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/biography-term [37] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/go [38] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/laws [39] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/lawyers [40] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/politics-andgove [41] https://ncpedia.org/category/authors/johnston-w-lee-jr [42] https://ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/coastal-22 [43] https://ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/coastal-27 [44] https://ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/mountain-9 [45] https://ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmon-33 [46] https://ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmont-0 [47] https://ncpedia.org/category/entry-source/dictionary-no